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Australasian Region—Duncan Cabassi
Sinnamon Park, QLD, Australia 
M: +61 0424 844 807
e-mail president@nmra.org.au

British Region—Peter Borcherds
Cookham Dean
United Kingdom
e-mail: brprez@nmra.org

Lone Star Region—Donna Orr               
2625 Rolling Meadows Dr.
Rockwall, TX 75087
e-mail: lsrprez@nmra.org
H: (972) 342-8598   

Mid-Central Region—David Neff
5479 Chestnut Hill Dr.
Willoughby, OH 44094
H: (440) 269-1229 e-mail: mcrprez@nmra.org

Mid-Continent Region — Larry Diehl
7008 Millridge St
Shawnee, KS 66218-9608
(C) 913-441-1605
e-mail: mcorprez@nmra.org

Mid-Eastern Region—Scott Unger
115 S 22nd Street
Allentown, PA 18104-6400
C: (610) 462-0756
e-mail: merprez@nmra.org

Midwest Region—Bob McGeever
309 W Randolph St.
Stoughton, WI 53589
H: (608) 873-4529  e-mail: mwrprez@nmra.org

Niagara Frontier Region—Gerald Arends
165 Eighth Ave
Kitchener, ON, N2C1S5, Canada
(226) 476-1801  e-mail: nfrprez@nmra.org

North Central Region—Richard (Rich) 
Mahaney; 316 Arnstrom Drive
PO Box 265, Gobles, MI 49055
H: (269) 214-4221 e-mail: ncrprez@nmra.org

DEPARTMENT &
PROGRAM MANAGERS

REGION PRESIDENTS

rev 7/31/2024

Northeastern Region—Ed O’Rourke, MMR®

5193 Pointe East Drive
Jamesville, NY 13078
H: (315) 247-0494 e-mail: nerprez@nmra.org

Pacific Coast Region—Frank Markovich, MMR®

1904 Chula Vista Dr.
Belmont, CA  94002-3622
H: (408) 505-2727 e-mail: pcrprez@nmra.org

Pacific Northwest Region—Jeff  Herrmann
PO Box 1012
Rathdrum, ID 83858
H: (714) 651-3903 e-mail: pnrprez@nmra.org

Pacific Southwest Region—Pat Raymer
2655 El Caminito
La Crescenta, CA 91214
H: (818) 957-7351 e-mail: psrprez@nmra.org

Rocky Mountain Region—Gary Myers
e-mail: rmrprez@nmra.org

Southeastern Region—Roy Masterson
3502 Glendon Dr.
Chattanooga, TN 37411-4114
H: (423) 227-0334 e-mail: serprez@nmra.org

Sunshine Region—Andy Zimmerman
Tallahassee, FL 32309
C: 850-524-4399
e-mail: ssrprez@nmra.org

Thousand Lakes Region— Art Suel
14500 Alabama Ave 
Savage, MN 55378
e-mail: tlrprez@nmra.org

NMRA Canada President—Ed Molenkamp
Edmonton Alberta T5M 2M9 
e-mail: presca@nmra.org

Have you changed your address or 
other membership information?

e-mail: hq@nmra.org
Phone: 423-892-2846 (8am–4pm ET)

Mail: P.O. Box 1328
Soddy Daisy TN 37384-1328 

Chief  Administrative Officer — 
Jenny Hendricks
P.O. Box 1328
Soddy Daisy, TN 37384-1328  
O: (423) 892-2846 Fax: (423) 899-4869
e-mail: hq@nmra.org

Library - 
423-892-2846 or nmraops@nmra.org

Education Department Manager — 
Michael Hohn, MMR®

Morgantown, WV 26501-4535
(304) 296-6303
e-mail: educate@nmra.org

Howell Day Museum Committee Chair — 
John Stevens
Tyrone, GA 30290
H: (770) 632-0753 
e-mail: museum@nmra.org

Information Technology Department 
Manager —
Gert “Speed” Muller
Murphy, TX 75094-3524 
(469) 345-0022 
e-mail: itmanager@nmra.org

Development & Fund Raising Department 
Manager — Alan Anderson
West Jordan, UT 84088 H: (801) 613-0801
e-mail: fund@nmra.org

Marketing Consultant
VACANT
e-mail: marketing@nmra.org

Meetings & Trade Show Department 
Manager — VACANT
e-mail: conv@nmra.org

Publications Department Manager — 
Riley Triggs 
Austin, TX 78704 H: (512) 636-3521
e-mail: pubs@nmra.org

Standards & Conformance Department
Manager — Andy Zimmerman 
Tallahassee, FL 32309
C: 850-524-4399
e-mail: tech-chair@nmra.org 

Region Secretaries: send all 
changes in Region officer infor-
mation to the NMRA Secretary:

secy@nmra.org.

2024 NMRA National Convention Dates and National Train Show Reservations:
Long Beach, California August 4 – 11, 2024 (https://surfliner2024.org/)

Train Show Booth Reservations—Jenny Hendricks Registrar - P.O. Box 1328, Soddy Daisy, TN  37384-1328
423-892-2846 •  ntsreg@nmra.org
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FROM NMRA HEADQUARTERS

The NMRA Board of  Directors voted at the Annual Summer Meeting to extend the deadline for 
submission of  candidates’ names for consideration for the following positions in the 2025 Elections to 
November 15, 2024.

At Large Worldwide Director
Western District Director

The Atlantic District Nominations Committee has already completed its review of  candidates for their 
District Director.

The new deadline to have names for these positions submitted to nominations@nmra.org is November 
15, 2024.

The Board also voted to extend the deadline for nominations by petition in the 2025 Elections to 
December 15, 2024. Any member that is interested in utilizing the petition process can contact the Secretary 
at secy@@nmra.org for information regarding the process.

Mike Cummings, Secretary NMRA
secy@nmra.org

ACHIEVEMENT PROGRAM
NMRA AP Certificate Report 

July 2024
Golden Spike

Australasian Region
Tony Robers, Bombala, New South Wales, 
Australia 

Lone Star Region 
Cole Rosh, Cleburne, Texas
Harold Berenzweig, Fort Worth, Texas
Michael Walter, Fort Worth, Texas
Thomas Peppers, Fort Worth, Texas
Edward McGinley, Burleson, Texas

 Pacific Southwest Region
DeWayne Koptin, Peoria, Arizona
William Winans, Prescott Valley, Arizona

Master Builder - Structures

Lone Star Region
Russell Gifford, Lewisville, Texas 

Mid-Eastern Region
John Pursell, Chambersburg, Pennsylvania

Master Builder - Scenery

Lone Star Region
Darrell Cowles, Watauga, Texas
Dick Brannan, Weatherford, Texas
Ezequiel Druan de Anda, San Luis Potesi, 
Mexico
Harold Berenzweig, Fort Worth, Texas
Russell Gifford, Lewisville, Texas

Niagara Frontier Region
Richard Sparrow, Fonthill, Ontario

Master Builder - Prototype Models

Pacific Southwest Region
Stephen Drees, Tucson, Arizona

Model Railroad Engineer - Civil

Niagara Frontier Region
Richard Sparrow, Fonthill, Ontario 

Lone Star Region
Chris Atkins, Argyle, Texas

Rocky Mountain Region
William Botkin, Centennial, Colorado

Model Railroad Engineer - 
Electrical

Lone Star Region
Darrell Cowles, Watauga, Texas
Greg McComas, Keller, Texas

Pacific Northwest Region
Rob Huddlestan, Surrey, British Columbia

Rocky Mountain Region
William Botkin, Centennial, Colorado

Chief Dispatcher

Lone Star Region
Darrell Cowles, Watauga, Texas
Edward McGinley, Burleson, Texas

 Pacific Southwest Region
Steven Bradley, Oceanside, California

Sunshine Region
Alan Brown, Melbourne, Florida

Association Official

Australasian Region
Doug Wallace, McGraths Hill, New South 
Wales, Australia 

Lone Star Region
Darrell Cowles, Watauga, Texas

Niagara Frontier Region
Wm Paul Hurly, Baden, Ontario

Northeastern Region
Mark Moritz, Morristown, New Jersey

Association Volunteer

Lone Star Region
Russell Gifford, Lewisville, Texas
Steven Gratke, Arlington, Texas 

Niagara Frontier Region
Michael Walker, London, Ontario

Pacific Southwest Region
Patrick Rogan, Tempscal Valley, California
Paul Buhrke, Tucson, Arizona

Model Railroad Author

Australasian Region
David Orr, Modbury North, South 
Australia, Australia 

Lone Star Region
David Steckler, Ft. Worth, Texas

Mid-Eastern Region
Eric Hansmann, Philadelphia, 
Pennsylvania

MASTER MODEL RAILROADER®

MMR® #770 Stephen Drees, Tucson, 
Arizona
MMR® #771 Peter Eaton, Derby Line, 
Vermont
MMR® #772 Anthony Thompson, 
Berkeley, California

AP QUESTIONS: If  you have questions 
about the AP program or requirements, 
start with your local or Region AP man-
ager. If  you still have questions, contact 
Ray Persing at achiev@nmra.org.
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MMR EARNED

Lowell Didas
Earns 

Master Model Railroader® #768 

As a youngster, my friends and I would 
spend Saturdays during the summer 

at our secret playground: the train yard 
in Camden, New Jersey. The yard had a 
coal tipple with huge coal piles off  to the 
side. We would climb up to the platform 
and jump onto the side of  the coal pile. 
Whoever could get the most covered in 
coal dust won (unless the guy working 
there didn’t hose us off  first). If  we didn’t 
get hosed off, we got broomed off  by our 
moms, which usually didn’t feel too good. 

In 1954, my grandmother took my 
brother Jack and me to the theater to see the 
new Disney movie, “The Great Locomotive 
Chase,” starring Fess Parker. My grandma 
was the cashier at the theater and thought 
we would like this movie because it had 
“old-time” trains. Well, we both enjoyed 
it. As we walked home, we had to cross 
over some train tracks, and the Flyer was 
fast approaching. Jack decided to go to the 
playground; I just stood at the crossing, 
waiting for the train to pass. Witnesses es-
timated the train was moving around 60 
mph when I was sucked into it and thrown 
about 20 feet into the air. I was knocked out, 

had a broken collarbone 
and bruised hip, and spent 
nine days in the hospital. 
When my dad took me 
home, he told me he had 
started carving the engine 
from the movie. I was 
seven and told my mom 
that someday I wanted 
to see an engine like the 
one in the movie. And I 
did, 64 years later, when 
I saw “The General” in 
Kennesaw, Georgia, in 
2018.

Dad finished his carv-
ing by Christmas the year I 
was injured. It turned out 
pretty cool, and I still have 
it. That same Christmas, 
Santa brought me a Lionel 
train set with the General, two yellow pas-
senger cars, a circle of  track, and a trans-
former. It was set up under our tree and 
got lots of  run time. My cousin, Arthur, 
got a set of  trains, too, but it was on a 4x8 
sheet of  plywood. He didn’t like trains, so 

Dad bought them for me — the start of  
our railroad empire. 

We had the trains in our storeroom un-
til we moved from New Jersey to Southern 
California. I don’t know what happened to 
the Lionel trains. I was 12 and involved with 

Above: Gordy Robinson, MMR® (left), presents Lowell Didas with his 
MMR® plaque. — Gert  “Speed” Muller photo

Below: Several Rocky Mountain Region and National members were present to celebrate Lowell’s Master 
Model Railroader achievement. From left to right: Doug Baney, MMR® Gordy Robinson, Allen Carter, MMR® 
Lowell Didas, Larry Carter (RMR Director), Sue Didas, MMR® Kevin Anderson, Bekki Anderson, Cameron 
LaFleur, Bob Connolly, Martyn Jenkins (At-Large Worldwide Director), MMR® Jim Wanlass (Northern 
Utah Division Superintendent), and John Doehring (Eastern District Director). — Gert “Speed” Muller photo
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the Boy Scouts in Long Beach. My friend 
Lee Cunningham and I frequently rode our 
bikes downtown to Ray’s Hobby Shop. Lee 
had his trains in a little shed next to the 
garage. It had mountains, scenery, and lots 
of  track and trains, all in HO.

By age 16, I had a 4x8 layout in 
our garage based on a plan from Linn 
Westcott’s book, 101 Track Plans. The 
layout took up all my free time. I was 
in high school, and my parents gave me 
a choice for Christmas 1964: trains or 
a new Honda motorcycle. Trains were 
fun, but a motorcycle... bye-bye trains! The 
motorcycle came with a condition: I had 
to enlist in the Navy Reserves.

After serving my country, I found a job 
at Douglas Aircraft Company in Torrance, 
California. I rode to Pasadena, California, 
and discovered trains again at the Original 
Whistle Stop, walking out with N-scale 
trains. I found another hobby shop near 
Knotts Berry Farm in Anaheim called the 
Little Depot. I practically lived at that store 
and made lifelong friends like Paul Scoles 
and Randy Lee. Paul and I built benchwork 
for the store layout. He taught me about 
trackwork and scenery. Paul converted 
me back to HO and HOn3. I still had the 
N-scale, so I built a 3x5-foot version of  the 
Gorre & Daphetid. I finished the trackwork 
and wiring but got sidetracked to HO again. 
It was now 1982, and I moved my family 
to Utah.

Many things changed when we moved 
to Utah, the biggest of  which was a new 
bride. Susan came with two boys, and she 
became involved in Cub Scouts for over 
30 years. When we became empty-nesters, 
she moved her sewing empire from the 
basement to one of  our two unoccupied 
bedrooms, and I started my biggest project 
ever: a 16x24-foot HOn3 layout. 

When I got cancer (long story short, I 
beat it), model trains helped with my stress 
relief. Somewhere around 2014-15, I joined 
the NMRA. A couple of  interesting things 
happened at my very first Northern Utah 
Division meeting. As I walked in, the first 
person I met was Geoffrey Carter, Division 
Membership Chair. As I signed in, he in-
troduced himself  and asked me to please 
watch the table and get everyone who came 
in to fill out a name tag and check the roll 
sheet. (That was fine; however, he didn’t 
return for about three months!) When the 
meeting started, Janet Jennings asked me if  
I belonged to the NMRA, to which I replied 
that I did not. She handed me a form to fill 
out. It was a Rail Pass. I gave it back to her 

with a $20 bill. She returned my money and 
said she’d take care of  it this time. 

Geoff, who was a good friend by now, 
finally returned as the new train show chair. 
I was now officially the new membership 
chair — a railroad job if  I ever saw one. 
Jack, the then-Division Superintendent, 
asked me to run for one of  the open 
board positions. I said I didn’t know many 
people. He said you’ll get to know them 
better, get elected, and start opening up. 
So, I ran and got elected. Jack had a stroke 
and had to step down, moving Jim Wanlass, 
the then-Assistant Superintendent, to the 
Superintendent position, and I ended up 
being the new Assistant Super. That was 
five years or so ago. The Region needed 
a vice president (the current VP had just 
resigned). I was interested in the Secretary 
position but became the Vice President — 
railroaded again. 

By now I had earned my first certificate, 
Volunteer. At our next Rocky Mountain 
Region board meeting in the spring of  
2020, I was elected Region President. That 
term was the most fun and the world’s fast-
est four years! A year later, I earned my 
Official certificate.

I resigned from my Division Assistant 
Super job to concentrate on my presidency 
and not take a chance on a possible con-
flict of  interest. I did a few clinics in the 
Division, a couple at a Region convention, 
and at a national narrow-gauge convention. 
As Region President, I wrote a column for 
each quarterly newsletter. I also wrote an 
article for an annual. The next thing I knew, 
I’d earned the Author certificate. I had three 
certificates but no interest in pursuing my 
Master Model Railroader® — I thought it 
was out of  my reach. I was content attend-
ing Division meetings or op sessions and 
drooling over someone else’s layout.

Backtrack to 2018. I met (or rather 
crashed into with my walker) Randy Allio 
from Charleston, West Virginia, at the 
Minneapolis (Minnesota) National Narrow-
Gauge Convention. He modeled in On30 
dead rail, the scale I was building in our 
new home. Seven years later, we continue 
to talk once or twice a week with extended 
2- to 3-weeklong visits two to three times a 
year. In November 2023, he told me he had 
just got his first three AP certificates and 
planned to earn his MMR® by June 2024. 
I said I had three certificates also. Is this a 
challenge? He said, I guess it is. All I could 
say was, challenge accepted!

I have a small problem; structures keep 
me distracted. I could be building another 

turnout and seeing a good project in the 
Narrow Gauge & Short Line Gazette, and off  
I go. My AP guru, MMR® Jim Wanlass, just 
finished concentrating on Kevin Anderson 
(who recently achieved MMR®). Jim had 
Bob Connelly come to my house and orga-
nize an attack plan to finish my remaining 
certificates. It was all about the paperwork. 
Getting the work done was relatively easy, 
but paperwork was tricky for me. Structures 
and Civil took a little time, but Electrical 
was a breeze. Three days before my term 
as Region President ended, I was informed 
I had earned my MMR®. 

It’s interesting to think that this journey 
would not have happened if  I hadn’t helped 
Geoff  with his membership job. I have so 
many friends to thank. First, as my wonder-
ful bride of  39 years to eternity, Susan, who 
inspired and sometimes tricked me into 
going to the basement, even brought meals 
downstairs so I wouldn’t have to stop what 
I was working on. That’s a big THANKS, 
Hon. My sons Jared, Bob, Curt, Lamar, and 
Larry, who have helped with construction 
for three layouts and are constantly push-
ing to get me to get back to work. I cannot 
forget my 6-year-old NMRA member and 
grandson, Ryker. He has been a member 
for two years and works on scenery on his 
N-scale layout. 

My brother, Jack, was always there 
when I couldn’t do it alone. Thanks go 
to Randy Allio, MMR® Bob Weinheimer, 
MMR® Jim Wanlass, Rick Luther, MMR® 
Martin Pirnat, MMR® Kevin Anderson, 
Bob Connolly, Geoffrey Carter, Dave 
Turner, Al Badham, and Janet Jennings, 
who started my official journey in the 
NMRA. In all, no one in the Northern Utah 
Division of  the Rocky Mountain Region 
hasn’t helped or inspired me in one way 
or another. From our construction crews 
to Pizza Box (adventures in plaster); from 
just calling someone on the phone to writ-
ing a profile for a Division member in our 
newsletter because we don’t know him/her 
very well or they are new to the Division. 
It has all been fun for everyone, but espe-
cially for me.

Certificates Earned 
Lowell Didas, MMR® #768

Association Volunteer
Association Official

Master Builder – Cars
Model Railroad Author

Master Builder – Structures
Model Railroad Engineer – Civil

Model Railroad Engineer – Electrical
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Update to the AP Master Builder - Structures Requirements

My father used to tell me that 
the only constant in life was 
change, and so it is with the 

NMRA Achievement Program. 
One of  the challenges with the AP is 

keeping pace with changing technology, 
methods, and preferences for building 
model railways while maintaining the stan-
dards of  excellence that have always been 
a hallmark of  the Achievement Program. 

As part of  this ongoing evolution, 
at the NMRA Board meeting held in 
Long Beach during the recent National 
Convention, a motion was approved to 
change the requirements for the Master 
Builder – Structures certificate. This change 
allows up to three low-relief  structures 
to earn the certificate; a majority of  the 
Region AP managers support it.  

The change attempts to recognize the 
evolution to smaller model railroads and 
more around-the-wall linear shelf-type 
railroads with limited space for structures. 
Often, structures are against a backdrop 
where space is very limited. Using low-
relief  structures allows the perception of  
much larger and more prototypically sized 
structures. Building a low-relief  structure 

often requires as much effort as a four-
sided structure. A low-relief  structure on 
an aisle with the aisle-side open allows for a 
highly detailed interior. Most of  the models 
required for the certificate will still have 
four walls and a roof.

For example, this article’s photo shows 
a building constructed for my Crabapple 
Cove HOn30 modules. It features board-
on-board construction for the loading 
docks and water tower, complete gutters 
and downspout detail, fire escapes, rooftop 
details, signage, and other details. The angle 
at which it meets the backdrop made it a 
significant challenge to build. Under the 
previous rules, this building could not have 
been considered one of  the 12 structures 
for the Structures certificate. 

As written, the change is (change un-
derlined): 

Build twelve (12) scale structures. 
(Models made of  LEGO bricks and simi-
lar materials are not considered scale trains 
and are not eligible for AP evaluation.) At 
least six (6) different types of  structures 
must be represented in the total. One must 
be a bridge or trestle. At least six (6) must 
be scratchbuilt. The remaining six (6), if  

not scratchbuilt must be superdetailed 
with scratchbuilt or commercial parts. Up 
to three (3) of  the twelve (12) total models 
may be “low- relief ” structures, defined 
as structures without one modeled wall 
(against the backdrop or open on the aisle) 
with at least ten (10) scale feet depth (front 
to back) of  side walls and roof  that are 
super-detailed. Flats with no appreciable 
roofs or side walls are not considered “low- 
relief ” structures and are not eligible.

The reaction to the change has been 
largely positive. Concerns have focused on 
a possible “watering-down” of  the certifi-
cate requirements. While that concern is 
recognized, it should also be noted that 
not just any model would have satisfied the 
requirements for the full structure models 
under the previous rules.

This change represents a careful bal-
ance between acknowledging the changing 
landscape of  our hobby and upholding the 
esteemed standards of  the AP. If  you have 
any feedback on this change or any other 
aspect of  the AP, please don’t hesitate to 
reach out to me at achiev@nmra.org. Your 
input is invaluable to us. 

NMRA ACHIEVEMENT PROGRAM

Article and photo by Ray Persing NMRA National Achievement Program Chair


